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April 10, 2019
Lickdale, PA


The Union Township Board of Supervisors met in regular session on Wednesday, April 10, 2019.  The meeting was held at the Municipal Building, 3111 SR 72, Jonestown, PA.

 Dennis Firestone called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Present:

Dennis Firestone, Chairman 




Kerry McCrary, Vice Chairman
Gary Longenecker, Secretary 

Elizabeth Krause, Zoning Officer 
Bryan Michael, Road Crew Supervisor
Brent McFeaters, Township Manager



Paul Bametzreider, Solicitor    



Steve Sherk, Township Engineer



Fourteen (14) Citizens  
PUBLIC COMMENTS None
APPROVE MARCH 13TH MEETING MINUTES


Gary Longenecker made a motion seconded by Kerry McCrary to approve the March 13th Meeting Minutes.  All approved. 

FINANCIAL REPORT 


Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Dennis Firestone to approve the financial report.  All approved.  

FORT INDIANTOWN GAP – DAVID WEISNICHT


David Weisnicht reported that by the end of March more than 250,000 troops have been on post and spring starts the heavy line training period.  He said this week they have over 6,700 troops on post and the following week there will be 6,929 troops training at the Gap.  He also noted that they will finish up with mortar training April 11th through 14th and April 12th & 13th there will be engineer demolitions training which will produce loud explosions
Mr. Weisnicht also explained that there will be Bambi Bucket Training at Marquette Lake which involves pilots in helicopters with water buckets practicing their skills in responding to domestic fires.  It is also prescribed burn season which protects the public and reduces the severity of wildfires.  He added that residents can join the Alert PA notification system by signing up with their email or phone number to receive texts or emails when there are prescribed burns, or they can “like” the Ft. Indiantown Gap Government Association Page on Facebook which also provides a lot of information about activities at Ft. Indiantown Gap.  

Lastly Mr. Weisnicht reported that their engineer is working with Steve Sherk on the Quartermaster Road project and they will go forward from there.   Glenn Rudy asked what is going on with the Hawk Watch.  Mr. Weisnicht said right now Hawk Watch Season is over.  Glenn Rudy asked if the Gap is moving the Hawk Watch location, but Mr. Weisnicht said for right now it is staying where it is.   
STATE POLICE REPORT


No report was available.

NORTHERN LEBANON FIRE AND EMERGENCY SERVICES (NLFES)


Report available with handouts when provided by NLFES

PLANNING COMMISSION

Liz Krause reported that the Planning Commission held their first meeting of the year and organized:  David Yavoich is Chairman. Karl Hinkle is Vice Chairman, and Dave Matterness is Secretary
1.  The Planning Commission received the Eric Newswanger Poultry Operation Preliminary/Final Land Development Plan, but the plan was tabled until the May meeting so Matt Brubaker of Red Barn can provide revisions to the plan after Steve Sherk’s first review letter.

2.  The Planning Commission reviewed the Jack Messenger Stormwater Management Plan for 90 Goldmine Road and recommends approval upon the applicant addressing Steve Sherk’s letter dated 3/28/19.
3. The Planning Commission reviewed First Industrial’s sketch plan to improve the existing fire access for a possible driveway configuration for Building B of the Logistics Park Phase II Plan.  They agreed that if grading was done to the bank to increase the site distance, a concrete median installed with the road improvements to force traffic to turn right onto Bordnersville Road, along with signage to discourage trucks from heading north on Bordnersville Road, it may be possible to use the fire access as a driveway for Building B.  

4. As requested by Attorney Amy Leonard on behalf of the Stickler’s and their Rezoning Petition, the Planning Commission discussed a text amendment to the Zoning Ordinance regarding conditional uses.  After a lengthy discussion, the Planning Commission members agreed that there is no need at this time for a text amendment to the Zoning Ordinance for conditional uses.  

ZONING OFFICER REPORT 
Liz Krause, Zoning Officer reported that six permits were issued totaling $282.00, $6,896.50 was received in plan submittals and $1,117.36 was received in reimbursement of fees.  
Krause also reported the following:

The Zoning Hearing Board granted the variance to Jim and Donna Bernheisel (Case 19-03) for a variance to allow two principal uses on their property located at 2731 State Route 72.  

Enforcement Issues

No changes were seen at 47 White Tail Lane.  I sent a certified letter to the property owner notifying them that the clean-up process must resume, or the Township will have no alternative but to pursue enforcement action to bring the property into compliance.  Dennis Firestone commented that someone stopped in at the Courthouse and said that the neighboring property is worse than the property at 47 White Tail Lane.  Liz Krause said she noticed the neighboring property located at 33 White Tale Lane has been deteriorating and she will send them a letter as well.  

A formal complaint was filed regarding truck parts, tires and junk lying around on the property located at 663 Jonestown Road.  A certified letter was sent notifying them of the violations and requiring them to bring the property into compliance by April 15th.  


A formal complaint was also filed regarding weed overgrowth, garbage bags on the ground and someone taking up residence in a camper on the property located at 651 Jonestown Road.   A certified letter was sent notifying them that the use of the camper for a residence must cease and desist immediately, and the property must be brought into compliance by April 15th.  The owner contacted me yesterday and said her brother lives in the house with her.  She said he sleeps in her house, uses her bathroom, prepares his meals but goes out to the camper to get his own space.  She said she is working on removing the weed overgrowth and will have her property brought into compliance by the weekend.  

I received a verbal complaint stating that the tenant residing a 200 Moonshine Road placed a shed and added a chicken coup (without a permit) on the neighboring property and threw a pile of horse manure onto the neighboring property.   I contacted the property owner by phone, who said he will remove the shed/chicken coup and have the manure removed and will store the manure on his property as required by our Ordinance.   He took along a permit application that he will file with the Township when they find the right location for the structure that will be removed from the neighboring property.  I followed up our conversation with a letter requiring these tasks to be completed by April 13th. 

I received a phone message that a mobile home was removed and being replaced at 15 Batz Lane without a permit.  Upon visiting the site, I informed the property owner that all work on the replacement trailer must stop until a demolition permit is obtained and a new permit is issued for the replacement trailer.  He obtained the demotion permit and applied for the building permit which is under review with the building code inspector.  After a lengthy discussion regarding the owner removing and replacing the mobile home before obtaining the required permits, the Board authorized Atty. Bametzreider to send a Zoning Enforcement notice to notify the property owner that the mobile home must be removed from the property.  
ROAD FOREMAN REPORT – BRYAN MICHAEL 


Brent McFeaters explained that the road crew is replacing culverts on Hoover Drive and will replace two on Ft. Swatara Road.  They will be street sweeping on April 22nd through April 26th and are hoping to get some line painting done and two culvers on Silvertown Road which will be discussed later in the meeting.  
Jim Darkes asked if they will be doing street sweeping where they oiled and chipped last year and Brent McFeaters said they will be sweeping all the roads.  
 Kerry McCrary said that he noticed that the Gap has marked several trees that they will be cutting down and there is a tree that sticks out on Tomstown Road that should be cut down.   Mr. Weisnicht said Brent McFeaters, Township Manager should email him a picture of the tree location and they will take it down.  
ENGINEER’S REPORT – STEVE SHERK – 
1. Street Occupancy / Driveway Permits:  No permits were issued since the last Supervisors’ meeting.
2. Atlantic-Sunrise Pipeline.  Allan Berenbrok confirmed that Williams, Inc. has agreed to make payment to Union Township in the amount of $21,826.63 for damages to Green Point School Road Bridge and related costs as a result of unauthorized use of the bridge during pipeline construction.  He is working to secure the payment.

3. Bordnersville Road Improvements.  A final walk-through inspection is scheduled tomorrow morning (April 11) to determine if any additional winter damage needs to be repaired prior to the paving overlay.  First Industrial Realty is required to repair any additional road damage that occurs over winter prior to completing the overlay.  I expect the road will be paved within the next two (2) weeks following our inspection and completion any needed repairs.  Kerry McCrary asked if someone will be inspecting their paving project, and Steve Sherk said they would be performing the inspections.  
4. Logistics Park, Phase 2.  First Industrial Realty and their engineer, Bill Swanick, from HRG presented a sketch plan to the Planning Commission illustrating the conversion of the northern fire access drive along Bordnersville Road into a primary access drive for Warehouse B.  The Planning Commission expressed concerns about poor sight distance and truck traffic exiting left onto Bordnersville Road towards Fisher Avenue.  Following a productive discussion, the Planning Commission expressed support of the proposed driveway conversion provided the area south of the proposed driveway is re-graded to improve sight distance and the driveway is constructed with a curb island designed to prevent left turns and force all traffic to the make a right turn onto Bordnersville Road.  First Industrial was agreeable to this concept and indicated they intend to submit a Revised Final Land Development Plan illustrating the driveway conversion.

As previously discussed, First Industrial should be required to improve Bordnersville Road between the main access drive and the fire access drive as a condition of the Revised Final Land Development Plan.  Such improvements would include additional road widening and resurfacing, drainage facilities and signage. Charles Dresch of Calvary suggested putting a turn lane into their facility.  Steve Sherk noted that the previous traffic study didn’t warrant a turn lane, but if it’s a safety issue, he will look into it.  
5. Holiday Inn Express (81 Room Hotel) Lickdale.  Nothing new to report.  Financial security shall be posted before the plan is signed and recorded.  No construction associated with the hotel structure, including foundation work, is permitted until the Subdivision and Land Development Plan is signed and recorded.  

6. Green Point School Road Bridge.  Big R Bridge has submitted the required shop drawings for the corrugated steel plate box culvert fabrication and the C.I.P. concrete footers, headwalls and wingwalls.  We are ready to approve the shop drawings and authorize fabrication of the culvert as soon as the right-of-way agreements are secured.

We are still waiting for signed right-of-way agreements from DCNR and the Herman J. Krissinger Estate.  Dennis and I met with Union Township’s State Representative, Russ Diamond, last Friday to request his assistance in securing right-of-way approval from DCNR.  It is my understanding Representative Diamond contacted DCNR’s legal department and they are supposed to expedite approval of the Right-of-Way Agreement.  Unfortunately, the Township has been unsuccessful in connecting with legal heirs to the Krissinger Estate.  Therefore, the Township might need to consider initiating condemnation proceedings to acquire the necessary right-of-way. 
 Atty. Bametzreider stated that the Krissinger property is owned by the Herman J. Krissinger, Irrevocable Living Trust and Herman Krissinger who was trustee of the trust passed and the beneficiary of the trust is now is daughter, Louanne Aller.  The Krissinger property that we are concerned about is at 21 Greenpoint School Road and Louann Aller lives at 17 Greenpoint School Road and that might be a big part of the problem, so we can take a shot at maybe going to 17 Greenpoint School Road. Brent McFeaters commented that it doesn’t look like anyone is occupying 17 Greenpoint School Road.   Atty. Bametzreider noted that the only thing the Township needs to do is pass a resolution authorizing the condemnation of the Right of Way and he can file a Notice of Declaration of Taking at the Recorder of Deeds Office, and under the law, the Township will have the ROW.  Steve Sherk said he thinks a condemnation should be a last resort, but it is a very minimal taking of the ROW, and the original owner can still use it.  Atty. Bametzreider said the Township has gone over and beyond trying to get the ROW matter resolved and said he prepared the Resolution for the Board to pass authorizing him to go ahead and condemn the property.  He noted that the Board can pass the resolution tonight but wait to see what happens with the State and if need be, get the notice about taking the ROW on file in between here and the next meeting. Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Dennis Firestone authorize the condemnation of the permanent Right of Way on the property of Herman J. Krissinger, Revocable Living Trust.   All approved.  
Steve Sherk said then the next order of business after they have the approval from the state, is to authorize him to go advertise for the construction contract in which the bids would be opened for the May meeting, noting that he won’t tell Big R Bridge to start fabrication until the ROW with DCNR is settled.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to authorize Steve Sherk to advertise the construction contract for the bids to be opened at the May meeting.   All approved.  
7. Quartermaster Road Culvert.  Preliminary design drawings are complete, and the GP-11 permit registration package was submitted to PA DEP for review.  We plan to send legal descriptions and easement exhibits to John Saufley after we receive comments from PA DEP and are certain the design is acceptable such that the easement won’t change.

8. Silvertown Road Culverts.  The Township has been awarded a $115,000 Dirt, Gravel & Low Volume Road grant for construction of the Silvertown Road culvert replacements.  We completed the required GP-11 permit application and submitted it to DEP for review.

9. Colonial Drive Re-Surfacing Project.  Bids for the Colonial Drive re-surfacing project were opened earlier today.  I have prepared a separate letter with my recommendation.  Steve explained that the work will consist of base repairs, scratch and leveling course, some edge repairs and then an overlay.  He added the cul-de-sac with be Clyde Patches’ responsibility since it has not been dedicated to the Township.  There were three bids received:     JVI Group submitted a bid in the amount of $138,166.91.    H & K Group submitted a bid in the amount of $118,125.00.   Pennsy Supply submitted a bid in the amount of $96,291.46. Steve recommended the Board approve the low bid submitted by Pennsy Supply.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to accept Pennsy Supply’s bid for the Colonial Drive Re-Surfacing Project.  All approved.  Steve said he will let Clyde Patches know that Pennsy won the bid if he wants to hire them to do his section, noting that it would be good if he did because there would be a seamless transition to the cul-de-sac.    Kerry McCrary asked if Clyde Patches wants the Township to take dedication of the cul-de-sac and Steve Sherk said Mr. Patches requested the Township take dedication but there are several things that Mr. Patches would have to do before Steve would advise the Township to accept the dedication such as provide legal descriptions, as built plans, and make sure the authority had no issue with their system in that area before the Township would take dedication of the cul-de-sac.  
SOLICITOR’S REPORT – PAUL BAMETZREIDER 

None 
NEW BUSINESS

MOTION TO SIGN DEP CONTRACT TO CONTRACT TO REPAIR TWO EXISTING CULVERTS ON NORTH SILVERTOWN ROAD - $115,000


Brent McFeaters explained that he needed a motion by the Board to approve the contract with the Soil Conservation District because the Township was approved to receive a grant in the amount of $115,000.00 to do the two culvers on Silvertown Road.  Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to approve the grant.  All approved.  A discussion was held about the bid requirements if some of the work was done by the Township.  
MOTION TO AWARD THE LINE PAINTING BID TO BERKS TRAFFIC WHO WAS THE LOWEST BIDDER - $!8,529.20

Brent McFeaters explained that Berks traffic submitted a bid in the amount of $18,529.20 which was the lowest quote and noted that this will cover 18.50 miles meaning 90% of the Township roads will be line painted this year.  Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to award the line painting bid to Berks Traffic who submitted the lowest bid in the amount of $18,529.20.   All approved. 
APPROVAL OF STREETS FOR OIL/CHIP AND SCRATCH WORK FOR BID ADVERTISEMENT


Dennis Firestone made a motion seconded by Gary Longenecker to approve the bid advertisement to oil/chip Hoover Drive, Yingst Drive, Pine Tree Lane, Maple Lane and scratch work only on North Silvertown Road after the culverts are done.  All approved.  

OLD BUSINESS – None

BILLS PAYABLE


Kerry McCrary made a motion seconded by Dennis Firestone to pay the bills in the amount of $93,858.62 from the General Recycling, Liquid Fuels, Street Light and Payroll Funds.  All approved.

DATE OF NEXT PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING


Wednesday May 1, 2019 - 7:00 PM  
DATE OF NEXT LICKDALE TREATMENT PLANT MEETING

Wednesday, May 8 , 2019  -  6:30 PM
DATE OF NEXT BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETINGS

Wednesday, May 8, 2019  -  7:00 PM
OTHER COMMENTS

Brent McFeaters said the Township received a letter from the Greater Lebanon Refuse Authority for having an outstanding Recycling Center.  
Dennis Firestone announced that the Supervisors and Brent McFeaters will be going into an executive session immediately following the meeting to discuss personnel business.   
ADJOURNMENT

With no further business or comments, the meeting was adjourned at 8:06 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Elizabeth Krause
Recording Secretary

